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The meeting opened in prayer led by the Archdeacon.  
1316.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence had been received from  Mrs Carol Plumstead, Mrs Muff Dudgeon, Mr Philip Tuckett, Lt Cdr Barry Tuke, Mrs Alethea Kennerley and Mrs Jane Scriven.
1317.  MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the meeting held on 6th November 2010 were signed as a correct record. 

1318.  MATTERS ARISING

 Minute 1307 – National Churches Trust/AA Countrywide Guide to Churches.   Devon Historic Churches Trust had informed the NCT that it would not be participating due to the short notice for entries.  However, the Guide is due to be published in the Autumn and the Hon. Secretary offered to circulate details when he had further information about when the  Guide would be going on sale.

Minute 1315 – 2011 Meetings.  The Chairman stated that January was not a good time to hold a Trustees meeting.  Weather conditions could be poor and it was difficult for PCC’s to gather the necessary information for a grant application because of the various Christmas activities.

1319,  GRANTS AWARDED FOLLOWING CANCELLATION OF JANUARY 2011 MEETING

All Trustees were advised of the applications and endorsed the following decisions of the Finance & General Purposes Committee meeting held in February 2011 regarding  grants recommended by the Church Assessors: 

Charles 

£2,000


Bradninch

£1,500


Holcombe Rogus
£3,000


Newton Poppleford
£2,000

 1320.
CHAIRMAN’S REMARKS

The Chairman asked Trustees to remember Neil Plumstead and Mrs Tuckett in their prayers.
The chairman reported on the meeting of Chairmen of all the County Trusts at the invitation of Michael Hoare of the National Churches Trust.  It was the first such meeting and hopefully not the last.  The two main topics for discussion were:

1. Reallocation of Government funding for churches.   English Heritage are expected to withdraw from the funding of individual churches and the National Heritage Lottery Fund is to revert to its original 5 good causes of which one was the upkeep of churches.  EH will pass to the lottery fund £25 million and will then concentrate on a few historically important clerical buildings.  The Landfill Tax money, about £70 million is also going to be re-routed and will also not be available to individual churches.  The NCT feels that they should make every effort to get ‘core-funding’ from both these organisations channelled through them and then out to the County Trusts to distribute.  The bidding of this core-funding will not be easy, as both wish to divorce themselves of paying individual churches but yet wish to be certain that all funds are going to benefit churches.  The NCT’s idea is that we should put together a “Church Maintenance Scheme” which would involve churches signing up to a scheme which would ask them to undertake basic maintenance checks twice a year: gutters, downpipes and drains, etc. and that out of the core funding County Trust would reimburse a part of the bill (50% or 30%).

As we will see from our requests for grants today many churches wait till they are up for their quinquennial examination and every 5 years unearth well advanced problems.  If we can help fund regular and affordable maintenance checks this will obviously save money and save the fabric.  There is a long way to go for this idea to be brought to fruition but I feel that it a good idea and one which in principal we can support.  The SPAB  (Society for the Protection of Ancient Buildings)  has organised one day seminars for those involved in the care of all sorts of ancient buildings and are very ready to run the same programmes for groups of Churchwardens or PCC members whose responsibility is the fabric of their church.  It is hoped that we might be able to run some of these days and also to run days when we can discuss these ideas with Archdeacons and Church architects.
2. NCT Church Survey.   This extensive survey has enabled the NCT to be in a better position to approach all sorts of funders as they would know why they were asking for money.  So they have found out the number of churches, what sort of condition they are in, to what sort, if any, community use they are put, what funds the church already holds and what it would cost to put churches back into working order.   There are many unlisted churches in urban areas and the subject of Listed Churches needs to be looked at as churches sometimes use the restriction of being a Listed church to avoid carrying out repairs.     
In response to the Chairman’s question, the Archdeacon said he did not feel there would be a conflict if the scheme was put in place and that it was good to liaise.  Each Deanery currently  held Churchwardens’ training events.   
 1321.  FORMALITIES AND ADMINISTRATION.      
 The Hon. Secretary, John Mills reported:
1.  Expenses claim forms were available at the meeting.  Approved Mileage Allowance Payments could now be claimed at 45p per mile, up from 40p per mile with effect from 6th April.
2. Tax reclaimed on Gift Aid donations now 25p in the £, as the 3p additional transitional relief payment has been withdrawn with effect from 5th April, 2011.

3.  The Government has published a Green Paper on “Giving”.  One aspect which might be of concern to Trustees is an idea to require Trusts and Foundations to disburse a percentage (e.g. 5%) of their total endowment each year. Trustees should be vigilant about this idea being taken forward as it may conflict with the aims and objectives of the DHCT.

4. Whilst the Listed Places of Worship Grant Scheme is continuing, Trustees and Assessors should advise their Churches to look very carefully at the new regulations relating to the recovery of VAT on Church Repairs. The Regulations have become more complex than before, with arrangements in place now for  quarterly budgets against which applicants will have to bid.    These regulations can be viewed on the Listed Places of Worship Grant Scheme website  www.lpwscheme.org.uk.  
1322.
THE FUTURE OF PAYMENTS BY CHEQUE

The Treasury Select Committee has considered the proposal to withdraw cheques by 2018.  Following strong opposition from many charities which may be adversely affected, the Committee has agreed to re-open its inquiry to make sure that their concerns are dealt with fairly.  The situation needs to be monitored and it may be that in time Trustees should contact their local MP to urge them to ensure a fair deal for charities.  These proposed changes were still some way off but Mr Maxwell-Lawford said that the banks supported the proposals to make cheques obsolete.
1323.
REPORT FROM CHAIRMAN OF FINANCE COMMITTEE

Mr Maxwell-Lawford reported that across various bank accounts there was £89,092, less undrawn grants of £44,500 which gave a net figure of £44,592.  The net cash surplus is £6,000 less than November 2010.

Unaudited accounts show we gave grants of £69,500 but paid away £44,500.

In January 2011 we had no formal meeting but made grants of £8,500.  Today I recommend giving £20,000 plus £2,000 recently received for churches in Mid Devon.

Susan Taverner is preparing our Accounts for audit in 2011.

Our investments are valued at £1,049,011, up £26,000 since November.

I plan to review our portfolio with the brokers as we have now reached our target of £1,000,000 to increase income.   We currently receive 3.5% and the aim should be for 4%.
Incorporation – Michelmores have advised us that it is not necessary now and the Trustees are not at risk.  The funds are indemnified to the sum of £30 million.    Mr Maxwell-Lawford has received a letter from Michelmores confirming that we do not need to be incorporated.   The position to be reviewed from time to time, for instance if it became difficult to appoint Trustees.

We may receive up to £20,000 from the estate of Mr E V Whiteway of Whimple, but it may be much less.   The estate is valued at considerably less than when the will was written and after other bequeaths to family and friends there may be a very small estate left to be divided amongst various organizations.

We have a new Insurance Policy which we hope will cover our needs.   This policy is non-specific as regards fundraising events.  Mr Malleson pointed out we also have other insurance with Ecclesiastical Insurance.
Asked if Trustees had any questions on the Chairman of Finance’s report, Dr Keep commented that if we have to spend 5% of our capital  and earn 4% on interest on capital, we will be making a loss.

1324.    DEVON HISTORIC CHURCHES DAY INCORPORATING THE RIDE + STRIDE & OTHER FUNDRAISING

Mrs Kauntze reported that the final figure for the 2010 event was £40,247.  The target had been £40,000.  The forms, posters etc for this year had been printed and various forms were available at the meeting.   Trustees were urged to take sponsorship forms and other items to encourage others to take part. 
Mrs Kauntze thanked Dr Christopher Maycock, Deanery Representative for Cadbury for an excellent result:  from 14th to 2nd in the league table.

Mrs Victoria Shaw Curtis had taken over as Deanery Representative for Moreton.

Newton Abbot & Ipplepen Deanery had gone from 19th to 7th in the league table, thanks to Liz Clyne who has worked hard to promote the event.

Jim Pearcey of Escot had raised an outstanding amount of money – over £2,500 in 3 years.  He has received a special letter of thanks.

Mr Malleson mentioned Mrs Rosemary Howell’s sponsored walk which had raised a significant sum.  Mrs Howell said the sum raised by Muff Dudgeon the previous  year before had encouraged her to undertake the walk.  

1325.  NEW DHCT WEBSITE

The Chairman suggested Trustees view the Trust’s new website with its many interesting items.  It was also useful to PCC’s needing grant forms.  See www.devonhistoricchurches.co.uk 
Mrs Kauntze said its purpose was to push the Trust’s profile to a wider community and hoped to secure donations and legacies via the website.

 1326.   ADMINISTRATIVE SECRETARY & TREASURER’S REPORT

 Since the November meeting there have been the following donations:

38 donations from PCCS

total £1841 including 8 donations of £100 and above

26 donations from individuals

total £765, mostly standing orders.

1 donation from Dick & Charles  Williams Charitable Trust  £2000 with restrictions on the area where the church or churches that will benefit are located.  To be used within 12 months.

1 legacy 



£1000  (Mr Dalgliesh)

Collection at Malcolm Upham’s funeral   £369

Louise Crossman Architects

£177.51 4 customers @ £25 plus £77.51 cheque from the architects.

1 talk by Dr Keep to Glenorchy members.  £20 

 1327.  NATIONAL CHURCHES TRUST PARTNERSHIP GRANTS SCHEME
The Trust had applied for inclusion in the NCT Partnership Grants Scheme to enable us to provide additional grants to churches in Devon of between £2,500 and £10,000. The application required details of our Trust Deed, Grants Policy and latest Annual Accounts. After assessment .of our information by the NCT, we were informed that because of our high level of Endowment funds, we would not be awarded funds from the NCT for this scheme in 2011.  Latest information on the NCT website suggests that about  ten other church trusts were also refused funding. Trustees felt that they had been penalised for their prudent financial management over the years.
The NCT will be reviewing the partnership grant arrangements and they may change next year.   
The Chairman felt that we should have been given a warning that our financial position would be taken into account, and that there was an error of judgement between the NCT Trustees and their Chief Executive.   
1328.  GRANT APPLICATIONS

 
The following grants were approved by Trustees:







£





Combe Martin, St Peter Ad Vincula
2500
Feniton, St Andrew


1000
Dawlish, St Gregory


1000
+£1000 from the D & C Williams CT


High Bickington, St Mary

4000
Kentisbury, St Thomas


2000
West Worlington, St Mary

1500
Kingsbridge, St Edmunds

2000
+ £1000 from the D & C Williams CT
Kings Nympton, St James

More information needed.  Defer to July meeting
South Molton, St Mary Magdalene
2000
Westleigh, St Peter


2000


TOTAL

        £18,000
   Plus £2000 from the D & C Willliams CT 
             .
The Chairman felt that Trustees should have all the paperwork concerning grant applications and that it might be possible to reduce the printing by one page.  Church Assessors should have the summary only.

The Hon. Secretary thanked the Church Assessors who had to cope with late applications in order for the grant requests to be dealt with today. 
1329.    REQUEST FROM HARTLAND METHODIST CHURCH FOR FUNDING FOR ORGAN REPAIRS
Trustees considered and declined the request by Hartland Methodist Church for funding of Organ repairs. The Hon. Secretary will write to the Church correspondent regarding this decision.
1330.
ANY OTHER BUSINESS.
To note the donation from the Dick and Charles Charitable Trust in the sum of £2,000 which was to be allocated to a church or churches in either Teignbridge, Mid Devon or South Hams districts.  £1000 had been awarded today to St Gregory’s, Dawlish and also to St Edmund’s, Kingsbridge.
1331.  ATTENDANCE AT NCT ANNUAL CONFERENCE 16 MAY 2011

The Chairman advised that there were places available at Llandaff Cathedral for the NCT Annual Conference on 16th May.  The Chairman would be attending.  Mrs Howell asked if it was possible in future to be advised of this conference earlier, as she would liked to have attended but now had a prior engagement.

1332.
2012 MEETINGS       
 Provisional bookings are being made for the following dates for meetings at Tedburn St. Mary Village Hall in the John Bromwell Room, commencing at 11-00am on the following dates:
Monday, 5th March, 2012
Monday, 16th July, 2012

Monday, 19th November, 2012

TRUST MEETINGS 2011:

Monday 18th July  2011 


Monday 7th November 2011


at 11 a.m. at Tedburn St Mary Village Hall
2

